Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

Proposed Acquisition of the Old American Valve Property Under the Eminent Domain Law.

October 11, 2022


The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Stephen Hanse was absent. 

Mayor Evans asked for a moment of silence for the passing of long-time resident of Coxsackie, Judge Richard Roberg. He was a teacher in the C-A School District for 36 years, and a Judge for decades. He was well known, and well-liked by everybody in Coxsackie.  

Mayor Evans stated that the purpose of the Public Hearing is to allow for public comment on the potential American Valve property acquisition through the eminent domain process. The Village is working through the process with the Village Attorney to pursue eminent domain for the old American Valve property. The Village has sent formal notice to the neighbors explaining the history of the property, and what the Village is presently trying to do. The Village opened the Public Hearing last month and left it open so that anybody could send any comments in via mail or email. The Public Hearing remains open until after tonight if anyone would like to comment. 

Arlene Matthews stated that she feels strongly that the establishing of a dog park on the old American Valve property is merely the means by which the Village can hope to obtain Eminent Domain. Personally, she doesn’t think that it’s the reason why the Village would like to obtain the property. So, she’s fearful as someone who’s property borders the site, that there are other plans for the remainder of the property once Eminent Domain is established. She asked if the Board could ease her mind and tell her if there is something in the works. 

Mayor Evans stated that in order to pursue Eminent Domain the Village has to have a reason. If you recall about 5 or 6 years ago, Greene IDA had come up with an idea to have some type of a housing project. He thinks that all of the folks surrounding that property were generally opposed to it. However, they also asked the Village at that time to try and obtain ownership of it, so that the Village had a say in what could be done with the property. The Village was very close, but at the time was not in good enough financial shape to put up the required amount of money in escrow with the court. The Village also couldn’t risk losing that money if there was a challenge to it. So, the Village just shelved the idea and put it on hold. The Village is now in the position to be able to put that money up if needed. It is unclear how much is required yet since there has not been a new appraisal done. In order to move forward the Village has to have a stated purpose. Government cannot just go and take property with no real plans for the future. What the Board has agreed to at this point, is the plan to put a dog park on that property. We’ve had a couple of petitions, and groups of people come at various times over the last several years and ask the Village to try and develop a dog park. Last year, the Board looked at several locations. They looked at next to the Town of Coxsackie Senior Center on Mansion Street, as well as a piece of property that the Village owns in JCB Development. Ultimately, they felt that combining the two of taking the property through Eminent Domain, and utilizing it for a dog park, was the direction that they wanted to head. That is the only purpose the Board has designated for the property as of right now. Obviously, they would put the park away from the houses as much as possible. 

Arlene Matthews stated that she has lived here for 35 years, and she has seen projects proposed in the past and the residents were not contacted. She said that she went and personally talked to property owners whose land borders the old American Valve property, and she was worried that she didn’t want to feel that Eminent Domain was being obtained in a manner that would hurt residents in the future. When she came to a previous meeting, dog park locations were being discussed and it seemed that the old American Valve property was not a likely contender. She asked what happened with the discussion of potentially putting it out on the land by the Coxsackie Compactor. 

Mayor Evans stated that that property is out in the town. The Village owns infrastructure outside of the village, obviously, such as the water plant and the main water line coming down. So, the things that are owned outside of the village is for an intended purpose. The Board felt that investing money or overseeing something that is outside of the confines of the village might be a little sticky. The Board also didn’t know if the Greene IDA would be willing to give up that property for such a purpose. 

Arlene Matthews stated that she never heard the reason behind not considering that property until now. She knows that the reason behind not considering the land next to the Senior Center is because the seniors said that they were fearful of the dogs. However, if people come with their dogs on a leash like they were supposed to, it shouldn’t be that much of a danger to them. 

Mayor Evans stated that the dog parks that he used to take his dog to are generally safe. The people are very respectful, they wanted to maintain their dog park, they are happy to have it, and they were safe. That doesn’t mean that somebody can’t bring their dog in that act inappropriate, but it would be their responsibility to remove that dog. 

Arlene Matthews stated that at a previous meeting there was a woman who spoke and said that she works until late at night and wanted to know if there would be lights all night in the dog park. 

Mayor Evans stated there would be no reason to have lights. The Board has discussed over time that when and if the property is obtained, he would like to see a committee be created. The committee would help develop it and be a part of the design process, as well as help create the rules. Every dog park he’s ever gone to usually has rules posted. He has gathered the rules from local dog parks so that if it gets to that point, the Village can look at those and not have to reinvent the wheel. He would say that there would be very clear hours. Nobody is going to want to have people there too early in the morning or too late at night. 

Arlene Matthew stated that she kindly thanks the Board, and if and when there was a proposal on the table for the other section of the property that the residents be notified. She asked if she is correct in understanding that the plan is to use the Cato Street entrance as the main entrance to the property. 

Mayor Evans stated that they don’t yet know for certain. He would say that Cato Street would probably be the more favorable, so that people are not going in between the two houses on Mansion Street. Really, he thinks that it is going to be up to whoever helps the Village design it. They are going to have to look at the property and come up with the best design for a dog park. Going from Cato Street across to the other side of the property means that the Village is going to have to put a road and parking in of some type. The Village doesn’t want people having to park on Mansion Street. The Board is still a long way away from deciding any of that. The focus right now is really just to get through the Eminent Domain process. If the Board keeps moving through this process, it could be next year sometime before anything can actually be done. 

Arlene Matthews stated that she just wanted to make sure that it wasn’t a question of obtaining the property because the Board already had something in mind for the remainder of the property. She hopes that if something else comes up that the Board is considering that the residents would be notified ahead of time. Sometimes she feels that the residents have been left in the dark. 

Mayor Evans stated that with some of the things that has happened with that property over the years, because it is under the control of the NYS DEC, the Village has also been left in the dark when it comes to certain things. Several years ago, residents received a letter from DEC stating that they wanted to put monitors in their basements, and the Village didn’t even get notified. The Village had no idea what that was about, and when he called DEC, he asked why the Village doesn’t get copied. He was told that it was because the Village isn’t involved. He told them that he doesn’t necessarily agree with that opinion. 

Arlene Matthews stated that she knows that it was mentioned that the DEC would maintain responsibility of the contamination that occurred. She said that it upsets and frightens her sometimes because every promise ever made to the homeowners by NYS Encon has been broken over the years. Even when it comes to mowing the grass. They come twice a year. Once in April before the grass is growing well, and again in the end of October/beginning of November. Now, the weeds are all growing through the chain link fence and encroaching on the neighboring residents’ property. Her neighbor called them to let them know that she will be spraying the weeds. They told her that if she sprayed that she could be fined. The residents don’t have a lot of faith in Encon anymore. 

Mayor Evans stated that when the Board first started talking about this, he reached out to Encon to see if they had created agreements like this with other communities. They said that they have agreements that state that they will give the property over but retain ownership of the existing contamination. He asked them to send him copies of the agreements. He would never think of moving forward unless the Village could have an agreement in writing stating that the Village is not on the hook for any contamination. 

Arlene Matthews stated that another worry she has about the dog park is the potential fire hazard when the grass is so dry. If someone throws a cigarette or anything like that, and there is a fire back there, she has a fear that the geo membrane cap could be permeated. Then there would be a more serious problem. 

Mayor Evans stated that part of the limitation is that you cannot dig below three feet on the property. So, nothing of substance can be put back there. Even if the dog park moves forward, the Village would have to be careful with installing the fencing. 

Arlene Matthews suggested that should a dog park happen, perhaps a sign indicating that no smoking is allowed could be put up. 

Trustee Irwin stated that the Village already does not allow smoking in parks, so that property would be included. 

Arlene Matthews thanked the Board for their time. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:20 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 



